MINUTES OF THE PLANNING BOARD REGULAR MEETING OF PISCATAWAY TOWNSHIP HELD ON APRIL 10, 2019


The Regular Meeting of the Piscataway Planning Board was called to order at 7:30 P.M. in the Department of Public Works, 505 Sidney Road, Piscataway, New Jersey by Chairman Carlton.

Vice-Chairman Henry Kenney stated:  IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE OPEN PUBLIC MEETING ACT, ADEQUATE NOTICE OF THIS MEETING WAS PROVIDED IN THE FOLLOWING WAYS:


*Posted on the bulletin board of the Municipal Building


  and made available through the Township Clerk;


*Notice published in the Courier News;


*Notice sent to The Star Ledger;


*Notice made available through the Township Librarians.
ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman G. Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella and Carol Saunders.
ABSENT:  Paul Carlton, Brenda Smith, Dennis Espinosa
Also present: Chris Nelson, Esq., Attorney, Peter Van den Kooy, PP and Laura Buckley (Planning Board Recording Secretary).
It was determined that a quorum was present by roll call. 
4.  
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
5. SWEARING IN OF PROFESSIONALS:  Peter Van den Kooy 
6. ADOPTION OF RESOLUTIONS TO MEMORIALIZE ACTION TAKEN AT THE REGULAR MEETING OF MARCH 6, 2019:

(a)        18-PB-47
Amneal Pharmaceuticals, LLC

           18-PB-48V  
Preliminary & Final Site Plan, Bulk Variance


Block 4801, Lot 6.01; Zone: LI-5


1045 Centennial Avenue


Application was Approved
MOTION was made by Carol Saunders to adopt the resolution; seconded by Rev. Henry Kenney.    ROLL CALL: Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Carol Saunders, Rev. Kenney voted yes on the motion.

7. ADOPTION OF MINUTES TO MEMORIALIZE ACTION TAKEN AT THE REGULAR MEETING OF MARCH 6, 2019.

 MOTION was made by Carol Saunders to adopt the minutes; seconded by Rev. Henry Kenney.  
 ROLL CALL:  Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Carol Saunders, Rev. Kenney voted yes on the motion.

Chris Nelson states we currently have a quorum for the Board, however, one of the Board Members has a business obligation that she has to attend and will be leaving about 8:30. At that point in time, we will no longer have a quorum and not be able to proceed any further. 

Mr. Nelson states that #12 on the agenda, application 18-PB-45, Diocese of Metuchen, has been Postponed until May 8, 2019, with no further notice required. #13 on the agenda, 19-PB-03/04V, Michael Murray, has been Withdrawn without prejudice. 
8. 
Courtesy Review for Rodkin Academic Success Center, Rutgers: To construct an 80,000 
square foot facility for Rutgers Intercollegiate Athletics. 
Robert Rosenberg, Esq., is here to represent the applicant. They are presenting the Gary & Barbara Rodkin Academic Success Center; it is on the Bush Campus. Their witnesses will go into more detail. Mr. Rosenberg states that he believes the Board is aware that this is not a formal application but a courtesy review. There are three witnesses that they are presenting; first is William Mcalik, project architect. The second witness is Matthew Calgiovani, he is the Senior Associate Athletic Director and is in charge of Rutgers Athletic Facilities; he will talk about how the building is going to operate. The third witness is Frank Wong, Associate Vice-President of Planning & Development and he will discuss the plan in it’s connection with the Municipal Master Plan and Rutgers Master Plan. They also have a civil engineer from Langan Engineering, Chris Roach, if his testimony is needed. 
Mr. McCullough, Architect, is sworn in. He is a graduate from Duke University with a Masters in Architecture; the Board accepts him.  He is the project principal, he is the over site of the internal team and also meets with Rutgers University. The primary use of this building is academic success, tutoring, for student athletes at Rutgers Campus. The secondary uses that are included are for men’s and woman’s soccer, lacrosse and for some athletic administrative offices. 
Mr. McCullough states that the new site will be on the former site of four (4) practice fields. They will be going over two existing fields with two new fields and taking over two fields for the use of this building. Mr. Rosenberg asks how many parking spaces there are going to be. Mr. McCullough states that there will be a total of 143 spaces with two ADA compliant spaces. Mr. Rosenberg states that originally there were four (4) fields and now they will be ending with two fields and a new building; Mr. McCullough agrees. Mr. McCullough states that the new building with have three (3) floors. The first floor is approximately 32,000 square feet, the second floor is approximately 27,000 square feet and the third floor is about 20,000 square feet for a total of just under 80,000 square feet. 
On the first floor, on the right (in green) is the academic success space, to the left (in pink) is the sporting space, the locker rooms and training facilities for the soccer and lacrosse teams. There is a center lobby on this floor also. The second floor has an academic success center, leadership academy tutorial space for private, individual or group tutoring as well as administrative offices. The third floor also contains coaching offices for the sports that are utilizing the building as well as more administrative offices. In terms of the exterior, Mr. McCullough shows a picture of what the building will look like once it has been completed. The front door will face the football field but will be a bit away in distance. 
Mr. Rosenberg asks Mr. McCullough how much of the space in the building will be used for academic use; he states about 30%. It will be approximately 25% for athletics and the rest will be used for administrative offices, utility rooms and circulation space. There will be a total of 67 offices in the building which will be split up between the athletic offices and administrative offices. Public portion open/closed.
Mr. Matthew Colagiovanni, Senior Athletic Director, is sworn in to testify. He oversees game management, event management and all capital projects for the department. They will have their men’s and woman’s soccer program, their men’s and woman’s lacrosse program and the locker rooms for these programs. The academic space will be used for study hall, computer lab and enhance their academics in the facility. There will be between 120 to 130 student athletes that will be using the facility and approximately 100 employees. The students and employees are already on campus, they will just be relocating some of them to this facility. 

Mr. Colagiovanni states there will be no new people taking up any space in the facility. There will be no retail use or public use in reference to the new facility. This facility is in common with what other large universities are doing. Mr. Colagiovanni states that since joining the Big 10, they have to do a lot to try to keep up with that and this is another step to accomplish that. The students will use the buses, walk or drive to the facility just as they would have to the other facilities that they are using presently. Mayor Wahler asks about sewage capacity; they are at build out there so something has to give. The University needs to give the Town calculations; Mr. Rosenberg states that they do have them and will give them to the Town. 

Public portion opened:
#1 
Fred White, 607 Ellis Parkway. Mr. White would like to know if there will be bike racks; 
yes 
there will be. 

Mr. Frank Wong is sworn in to testify. He is a Professional Planner and has a Master’s degree in public administration from Rutgers; he is also a certified Landscape Architect. Mr. Wong states that he is involved with preliminary programming and site planning for capital projects and Rutgers. They review projects to make sure they are consistent with the University’s Master Plan. He is familiar with Piscataway Townships Master Plan and it states that the Bush Campus area is to be used for open space and recreation and the zoning ordinance states that this is an educational zone. This area of the Bush Campus has always been used for recreation and athletics which is consistent with the University’s Master Plan. 
Mr. Rosenberg states that that is the end of their presentation and they are very excited about this upcoming project. The students are already using that part of the campus so there will not any negative impact. Mr. Van den kooy asks what does the start time look like; Mr. Rosenberg states within the next few weeks. They will build the building first and then the fields several months later. Public portion open/closed. Mr. Nelson states that there should be a motion that they agree the plan is consistent with the Master Plan. 
MOTION was made by Dawn Corcoran to approve the application, seconded by Ms. Saunders.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Carol Saunders, Rev. Kenney and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

9.       18-PB-46     

National Manufacturing Co., Inc.-App.

          19-PB-07V

Preliminary and Final Site Plan; Bulk Variance



Block  4503, Lot 1.03; Zone: LI-5   



151 Old New Brunswick Road



Applicant is requesting preliminary and final site plan approval for rehabilitation of an existing building. 

VARIANCES REQUESTED:

21-3b.Building Height




Required – roof top units shall not be closer than 12 feet from the roof edge



Proposed – roof top unit located 5 feet and 11 feet from the roof edge (existing)



Required – roof top equipment shall be shielded by an aesthetic false wall



Proposed – no screening of roof top equipment



Required – roof top equipment shall not be greater than 12 feet in heightProposed – an 


exhaust stack extending 13.58 feet above the roof
21-501 Required – 80 foot front yard setback

Proposed – 72.9 foot front yard setback (S. Randolphville Rd.) (existing)

Required – 100 foot front yard setback for an accessory structure

Proposed – 64.4 foot front yard setback for an accessory structure (dust collection/vacuum system)

21-1102 Required – 323 parking spaces

Proposed – 176 parking spaces *

*There are 5 additional parking spaces provided; however, they were not included in this calculation as they are to be used for the temporary storage of trailers.


Action to be taken prior to May 14, 2019

                                     Attorney:  Aravind Aithal   
Aravind Aithal, attorney, is here to represent the applicant. He states that they were here last month in front of the Board with a full application; there was some pause that they had in reference to the staff report from Henry Hinterstein that was generated. They had asked the Board not to bring this to a vote last month. Since that day they have had a chance to go over the staff report again and there are a number of points that they would like to bring to the Board’s attention that will be addressed by a developer’s agreement. 
Mr. Aithal states, in a very brief overview, that this property is located at 151 Old New Brunswick Road, which is on the corner of Old New Brunswick Road and South Randolphville Road. The property itself is in need of rehabilitation and the applicant will be entering into a developer’s agreement with the Municipality that will take care of the many conditions in the staff report. 

He would like to bring these points to the Board’s attention: In reference to Mr. Hinterstein’s report dated January 30 and revised on March 5th, item #7 gave them pause. It was a requirement to provide a 52’half width; they would like to incorporate that into a developer’s agreement. They would deed seven (7) feet to the Township and grant an easement for an addition twelve (12) feet. That would bring them to #8 on the report asking for a temporary construction easement of 10 feet; it would no longer be needed because a 12 foot easement for municipal purposes would include the need 10 feet plus 2 feet. They would ask for relief from condition #8 on the report. 
Item #9 on Mr. Hinterstein’s report states that in reference to the loading and equipment area on the eastern and southern sides be screened from South Randolphville Road. Mr. Aithal states that the southern portion is behind the building and has a road that is going up to the loading dock; there just isn’t enough room to put up landscaping or a fence. A fence would have to be 17 feet high to screen everything; they are asking for relief from that portion. In reference to the eastern portion, which is running right along South Randolphville Road, they are asking for relief of any landscaping or screening in that area. He states that that area will be part of phase II of the project which will be developed with the sidewalk that they will be installing. This will be addressed in the developer’s agreement as well so the Town will be assured that they are going to have screening and landscaping at that time. 
Mr. Aithal states that in reference to #11, the sidewalk on South Randolphville Road. The sidewalk will actually fall into the area where they are granting the deed so it will be Municipal owned and at some 

point that will be torn up as Old New Brunswick Road is widened; they are asking for relief of that condition. Making these improvements now to have them torn up in a couple of months does not make any sense. Mr. Nelson states that there should be a donation in lieu of putting in the sidewalks. Mr. Aithal states that they are deeding the Township the property. Mr. Aithal states that the condition is for handicapped ramps, not for the sidewalks. Mayor Wahler states that they will have to put this in the developer’s agreement once it is worked out with Mr. Clarkin and Mr. Herrera. 

Mayor Wahler would like to revisit #8 on the staff report once Mr. Aithal has completed his list. Mr. Aithal states that on #14 of the report, they will not be milling and paving the entire parking lot. There will be a new section of parking and then they will be repairing what needs to be fixed. There will be more new parking once phase II and phase III has been completed; they would like relief from milling and paving and just be able to do repairs at this time. Ms. Corcoran states that as part of that agreement would they be willing to have the Town’s engineer come out and meet the applicant’s engineering to walk the site to determine what areas need to be repaired; yes they would.
In reference to condition #18, all roof-top equipment should comply with Township ordinance to be screened so it’s not visible from the roadway. They will not be placing any new roof-top equipment that will be visible from the street. However, this is an older building with a lower building height where there is currently rooftop equipment for the office area. There is one low roof and there is a higher roof; they are asking from relief for screening. They would actually like to paint it to camouflage the existing roof-top equipment to minimize visibility because new screening will highlight it’s appearance and make it more visible from the street level. Mr. Aithatl understands the Townships position on the visibility and hiding those things from the road, but again, they would like to ask for relief from that condition. 
Ms. Corcoran states that she is uncomfortable with that equipment just being painted, she would like to see it screened; in her opinion it is visible. Mr. Nelson states that he and Ms. Corcoran have discussed this and if you come over the railroad bridge, it is very visible particularly the equipment that is on the office section. And to simply paint it in hopes that is causes a camouflage affect, probably isn’t going to work. Mr. Nelson states that it needs a unified screen, one around the equipment and localized. That would be the best way to screen it. They don’t have to screen the stuff on the roof of the main building, it is setback either far enough away or it’s high enough where you can’t see it. Mr. Aithal states that one thing that does concern him is that is has to be enclosed.  It is visible quite literally from Old New Brunswick Road so he believes that only two sides have to be screened. Ms. Corcoran states that as long as you can’t see it from Old New Brunswick Road, she is comfortable with that; it doesn’t have to be completely closed off. Mr. Nelson states you can see it from the Lukoil and the traffic light near the railroad bridge. Mr. Nelson states that it does have to be screened on two sides because you come in on an angle and can see the equipment. Mr. Aithal states that as a condition, can they not have the word “enclosed” as the condition and just screened; Mr. Nelson agrees.
In reference to #19, the landscaping plan. This will be part of the developer’s agreement as well because, as the Board Members know, there will be phase II and phase III to the project. Many of the plantings that they have been asked to be put in at this time would have to be taken out once the next two phases are put in place. Mr. Nelson agrees as long as they are adequately covered as part of the staging program there should be no objection.
Mayor Wahler states that (in reference to #8) they are giving the half width with and we are requiring a 10 foot temporary construction easement. Mr. Aithal states that the Town is asking for the half width but 7 feet of that will be by the way of deed; outright dedication. That 7 feet will encompass the sidewalk 
and beyond; then there is an additional 12 feet that they will grant by the way of easement and that will be for Municipal purposes so that will not only encompass the ability of the Municipality to put in sidewalks, and expansion or other Municipal purposes but would also provide the Municipality the opportunity to have a temporary construction easement area as well. Mayor Wahler has no objection, he just wants to make sure everyone is on the same page. Mr. Aithal agrees. 
Mr. Aithal states that is all the comments and concerns he has as per Mr. Hinterstein’s report and asks the Board to look favorably on this application. Chairperson Smith opens it up to the public:
#1 Mr. White, 607 Ellis, is still under oath. If there is a warehouse is there another loading dock going to be added. Mr. Aithal states that there will be one additional loading dock as per the application. Public portion closed. 
MOTION was made by Dawn Corcoran to approve the application, subject to the staff report revised March 5, subject to CME’s report, subject to the applicant entering into a developer’s agreement with the Township, the 7 foot wide dedication, the easement, that the roof-top equipment be screened and the engineer’s walk to site in reference to the repairing of the parking area; seconded by Rev. Henry Kenney.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Carol Saunders, Rev. Kenney and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

10.
18-PB-41
Idea Nuova, Inc.-App.



Site Plan




Block 5001, Lot 2.02; Zone: LI-5




4 Corporate Place




Applicant proposes to install entrance gates and related 






improvements.
VARIANCES REQUIRED:

* No variances are required at this time.


Action to be taken prior to April 11, 2019


      

Attorney:  Richard Kaplan
Richard Kaplan, Attorney, is here to represent the applicant. The property is located at 4 Corporate Place South, block 5001, lot 2.02 and is in the LI-5 Zone. This is a site plan application to approve three (3) existing gates for three (3) existing driveways at the entrance of this warehouse facility; there are no variances. Mr. Kaplan states that they were in front of the workshop meeting several times with a notice to abate pending. All of those issues have now been resolved and they are hoping tonight they can present their application. They have two witnesses this evening; one being Rick Brush who is the operations manager for the facility and the other is Michael Marinelli, PE, from Menlo Engineering. 
Mr. Brush is sworn in to testify; he is the operations manager in every aspect to the building such as staff, inside and outside the facility. He states that it is about 140,000 square feet and there are eight (8) loading docks with four doors for receiving. The building is used for production and inventory. Mr. Kaplan asks him to describe the hours and regular operation of the site. Mr. Brush states that the hours are from 8 to 4:30 but maybe until 6 pm during the holidays. Vehicles come in through the main gates in the middle and go over to the shipping area where the loading docks are. They check in, they get a door and gates come up. Some of the trucks go inside and are unloaded in the interior. Trucks come during business hours only and are scheduled deliveries only. They schedule them, there are approximately eight (8) trucks per day depending on the time of year. Receiving, about 3 or 4 a week and they go inside for that. Mr. Brush states that in reference to circulation on the site, they come in one way and 

leave the same way in the middle gates. There are three entrances with three (3) gates. There is one to the left, one in the middle and one to the right. The gates are rolling gates; since last meeting he had them painted as requested. They make minimal noise and are manual; rolling and lubricated so they just roll back and forth by one person. They are opened during business hours all day as requested from the workshop meeting and closed at night; knox boxes are on all three gates. 
Mr. Kaplan states that there was a report generated on December 17th and there were a number of items. Normally, he would go through, but he knows there was a time restraint. Mr. Van den Kooy states that they discussed most of them at the workshop meeting so Mr. Kaplan can just go over the highlights if needed. Mr. Van den Kooy states that one issue was in regard to the loading dock area in the middle entrance; how far does the trailer extend out when it is parked. Mr. Brush states that they were designed they were made to meet the requirements and they don’t impede the process of coming in or going out.  Mr. Brush has a picture (A-1) of the front of the building with the gate and dock located on the left side. They go all the way back so there is still traffic going through and nothing will be blocked. Picture of receiving doors (A-2); they are roll down doors and the trucks go directly into the building.  Mr. Van den Kooy asks how far do the trucks go into the building; Mr. Brush states entirely. There is no signage currently. Mr. Nelson asks if they have someone that greets the trucks when they come into the building. Mr. Brush states that all of their trucks are scheduled; the truck drivers call and are given a delivery time. The shipping manager tells them what time, which dock, where to go and they have to sign in as soon as they arrive at the facility. There is no one in the parking lot who shouldn’t be there; even the staff has to sign in. Mr. Brush states that they have the same drivers over and over again so they know where to go.
Ms. Corcoran states that in reference to the staff report, most of them have been taken care of already. But in reference to 5, 6 and 7 on the report, regarding landscaping and lighting, do you agree to those conditions. Mr. Kaplan states that they will comply. Mr. Brush states that #6  and #7 where done right after the last workshop meeting. Public portion open/closed.
Michael Marinelli, Menlo Engineering, is here if needed. Mr. Van den Kooy has no concerns in reference to circulation. Mr. Marinelli does not have to testify; all issues have been addressed. Mr. Kaplan states these are three (3) existing gates, they have been in front of the workshop several times, they feel the gates are an asset to the facility and would like the Board to look favorably on this.
MOTION was made by Dawn Corcoran to approve the application, subject to the staff report and the CME report; seconded by Rev. Kenney.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Carol Saunders, Rev. Kenney and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

11.
19-PB-12
Healthy Meals Supreme, LLC-App.


19-PB-13V
Site Plan & Bulk Variance




Block 9301, Lot 54.05; Zone: LI-1




147 Ethel Road West




Applicant proposes interior alterations for a new tenant.
VARIANCES REQUIRED:

21-1102 Required – 307 parking spaces

Proposed – 120 parking spaces   


Action to be taken prior to July 12, 2019


      

Attorney:  Bob Smith

Bob Smith, Attorney, is here to represent the applicant Healthy Meals Supreme; they are located on Ethel Road West. This is the mirror image of the last one at this site, CLIO. The Town has a new tenant review which when you have new uses coming into Town, you want to make sure that the building which had prior approvals, landscaping, parking, etc, is up to date and there is enough parking for the new tenant. They were here last month with CLIO, they agreed to sidewalks at the time of CLIO. 
Mr. Smith states that they are here this evening for a parking variance; where 307 will be required and 120 are provided. Last time they were here with CLIO, they had their traffic professional discuss how parking was not an issue and he is here again this evening to explain that the new seven (7) employees will not take up all of the parking. Mr. Smith has three witnesses this evening; Joe Martinez from the company, Mike Marinelli from Menlo Engineering and John Rea their traffic expert. Mr. Nelson asks if they can keep is short, they will be loosing our quorum at 8:30.
Joseph Martinez is sworn in; he is the President and Chief Financial Officer for the company. He states that Healthy Meals Supreme makes ready to eat healthy meals according to the Heart Association and Diabetes Association food guide lines for people who want to eat healthy with chronic diseases. He himself is a diabetic using insulin for over 22 years and the poster child. There are over 30 million Americans diagnosed with diabetes and 90 million with heart disease. They do not cook with oil and freshly prepared each week by their chefs. Their senior culinary advisor is a former Dean form the Culinary University as well as our advisor Dr. Earl Hersh who is an endocrinologist. 
Mr. Smith asks about the hours of operation. Mr. Maritnez states that the times are 7-3 o’clock with seven (7) employees on site and two work remotely. They receive deliveries from Cisco foods usually between 8 and 10 on Friday and Monday and a FedEx pickup usually on Wednesdays between 3 and 4 o’clock. Public portion open/closed.
Michael Marinelli, PE, Menlo Engineering, is sworn in; he is accepted. In reference to Mr. Hinterstein’s report, there is no planning or engineering considerations in this application. He states that the tenant will reside at 147 Ethel Road. It is an existing warehouse that is at block 9301 and lot 54.05 . They are asking that 14,608 square feet of warehousing be turned into manufacturing. The 4,750 square feet of office will remain the same. The tenant will occupy 19,350 square feet of the building. As part of the CLIO application, they are already through resolution compliance in reference to the sidewalks and ADA compliance parking spaces. There are two mixed use buildings on this site. Mr. Smith states that they have provided the easement if Ethel Road is ever widened. 

Mr. Marinelli states that as per the CLIO application, 288 spaces were required and 120 were proposed. Now, they are required 307 parking spaces where 120 spaces exist. They have sufficient parking for the uses on the property. Public portion open/closed. 
John Rea, traffic, is sworn in and accepted. He states that they have another great client that will only have seven employees during the day shift. CLIO is only going to need 25 parking spaces for their day shift; this is a perfect fit for the property and feel the parking variance is justified. Public portion open/closed. Mr. Smith asks the Board to consider the application for approval. 
MOTION was made by Dawn Corcoran to approve the application, seconded by Rev. Henry Kenney.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Carol Saunders, Rev. Kenney and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

Mr. Nelson states that there was a request to memorialize a resolution this evening for Healthy Foods considering the facility was just at the Board; a copy was given to the Board for review. 

MOTION was made by Carol Saunders to adopt the resolution for Healthy Food Supreme; seconded by Rev. Henry Kenney.   ROLL CALL: Mayor Wahler, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Carol Saunders, Rev. Kenney and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.
Mr. Nelson states that Ms. Saunders has to leave the hearing, therefore, we can not hear any other applications this evening. The next application, Abundant Life Worship Center, will be carried to  May 8, 2019 with no further notice required. A traffic study from Dolan & Dean is still pending. 
SITE PLAN 

14.
19-PB-09
Abundant Life Worship Center-Postponed until May 8, 2019

19-PB-10
Preliminary & Final Site Plan, Minor Subdivision

19-PB-14V
Block 5204, Lot 3.01, Zone: Redevelopment



475 Stelton Road




Applicant proposes to construct a 3-story house of worship, bank/restaurant 



pad and retail use.

15.
DULY AUDITED BILLS TO BE PAID
MOTION was made by Rev. Kenney to pay the bills and seconded by Chairperson Smith. 
ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Rev. Kenney and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

16. ADJOURNMENT: 

MOTION made by Chairperson Smith to adjourn; All in favor. 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:33 P.M.
NEXT SITE PLAN/SUBDIVISION BOARD MEETING – APRIL 24, 2019 AT 2:30 P.M.
NEXT PLANNING BOARD REGULAR MEETING – MAY 8, 2019 AT 7:30 P.M. 

Respectfully Submitted,

_____________________________
Laura A. Buckley
Planning Board Clerk for Carol A. Saunders, Secretary
I certify that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting

of April 10, 2019, same having been fully adopted by the Planning Board of Piscataway 
on May 8, 2019.

___________________________________

CAROL A. SAUNDERS, Secretary 
PISCATAWAY TOWNSHIP PLANNING BOARD    
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